
 

  

Duped 

 

She sobbed.  Uncontrollably.  Clearly bereft and wounded, she 

found my suggestion to forgive utterly impossible to accept.  

‘But he came into my house’, she pleaded desperately, ‘and 

destroyed my family’.  The rage bubbled up in her swollen eyes. 

 ‘I just can’t forgive him’, she wept convincingly, ‘he took 

everything ... I just can’t believe I let him in’. 

 

People hurt others in one of two ways; consciously or 

unconsciously.  Sometimes people don’t really mean to be 

hurtful.  Preoccupied with their own wounds and worries, they 

thoughtlessly trample over us.  And then others ... well they 

consciously wound.  Some people are just hateful, selfish, 

hurtful and cruel.  

 

Being duped is awful.  In stunned disbelief we are left reeling as 

we count the cost in the aftermath of a whirlwind attack.  It is 

ordinarily upsetting and egotistically shattering.  We hurt often 

because we realise we ignored all the warning signs – but then 

people chose what they want to see and we really don’t like 

being caught out – especially by a fool.   “Some go under the 

radar”, I told her, reflecting on when I had been far too 

supportive of someone who later showed me they didn’t 

deserve my precious time at all. 

 

I would never insist anyone forgive someone who has utterly 

devastated them – I’m not an airy fairy spiritualist who thinks 

you should rise above them and thank them for the experience.  

I’m a grounded psychoanalyst who knows that recovery 

requires us to release ourselves from the experience as soon as 

possible, and in so doing, release ourselves from them.  We got 

duped.  It hurts.  It happens.  Move on.  
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Psychological Observation 
 

Monday 30th June - 
1st September: 
7pm-9pm: £78 

Are you fascinated by human 
behaviour and would like to 
understand what is really 
going on in our everyday 
communications?  With initial 
discussion of how to conduct 
a psychological observation 
in a cafe, supermarket, on 
public transport … or at the 
beach, you will become 
immediately hooked on this 
fascinating pastime as you 
are guided on how to analyse 
your own case studies. With 
accompanying weekly 
lectures on topics such as 
non-verbal communication, 
body language, 
paralinguistics, symbolic 
sight, and innumerate 
humorous insights into ’how 
to analyse someone from a 
distance’, you will be guided 
along this entirely unique 
course by an experienced 
analyst. Tap into this rare 
opportunity to perceive of a 
fascinating world as yet 
unnoticed – the one you 
didn’t realise you could see 
everyday – ours!  

  

https://www.twitter.com/CaroleSawo/
http://us6.forward-to-friend.com/forward?u=636cf50cdc415e763e3a0291b&id=684ab04da6&e=
http://www.carolesawo.com/courses-and-workshops/psychology-for-adults/?utm_source=Seminar&utm_campaign=684ab04da6-Look_what_s_new_3_27_2013&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_ba98a359dd-684ab04da6-


 

There is always something to learn in our pain, if only to avoid 

the type of person who caused it, and ensure we become 

nothing like them.  On a philosophical level too, I am sure there 

is an angel with a clipboard somewhere, waiting to see how we 

cope with the latest disappointment.  And I trust in a karmic 

return.  And that is the reason I suggest forgiveness.  Not to 

work on forgiving them, but to put all our energy and focus on 

forgiving ourselves.  

 

Forgiving yourself means accepting you made an error of 

judgement, accepting the circumstances that unfolded, 

acknowledging the weeping wounds in our ego as we dry our 

tears.  We must resist all temptation to beat ourselves up as we 

make efforts to be really kind to ourselves.  We are, after all, 

only human and we must learn to give Time time.  Ultimately 

forgiveness means remembering that despite the deception we 

have retained something the duper will never possess - a kind, 

trusting, loving heart ... and that is infallible and priceless. 

 

 

With love, 

Carole Sawo 

 

  

  

 
 

'Youtube Channel' 

Subscribe ... 

 

Pattern Theory 

Panic Attacks 

De-Cluttering the Mind 

 

This is the Season to 

Spring Clean and 

De-Clutter Your Mind 
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